Public Document Pack



NOTICE

OF

MEETING

HEALTH AND WELLBEING BOARD

will meet on

TUESDAY, 13TH JULY, 2021

at

3.00 pm

by

VIRTUAL MEETING - ONLINE ACCESS ON RBWM YOUTUBE

TO: MEMBERS OF THE HEALTH AND WELLBEING BOARD

COUNCILLOR STUART CARROLL (CHAIRMAN) HUW THOMAS (NHS) (VICE-CHAIRMAN)

COUNCILLOR DAVID COPPINGER

COUNCILLOR DONNA STIMSON

HILARY HALL (EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR OF ADULTS, HEALTH AND HOUSING RBWM)

KEVIN MCDANIEL (EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR OF CHILDREN'S SERVICES RBWM)

MARK SANDERS (HEALTHWATCH WAM GET INVOLVED)

TRACY HENDREN (HEAD OF HOUSING & ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH) CAROLINE FARRAR (EXECUTIVE MANAGING DIRECTOR FOR RBWM, CCG)

JANE HOGG (FRIMLEY INTEGRATED CARE SYSTEM)

Karen Shepherd Head of Governance Issued: 5th July 2021

Members of the Press and Public are welcome to attend Part I of this meeting.

The agenda is available on the Council's web site at www.rbwm.gov.uk or contact the Panel Administrator **Mark Beeley** 01628 796345 / mark.beeley@rbwm.gov.uk

Recording of Meetings – In line with the council's commitment to transparency the Part I (public) section of the virtual meeting will be streamed live and recorded via Zoom. By participating in the meeting by audio and/or video, you are giving consent to being recorded and acknowledge that the recording will be in the public domain.

If you have any questions regarding the council's policy, please speak to Democratic Services or Legal representative at the meeting.

<u>AGENDA</u>

<u>PART I</u>

<u>ITEM</u>	SUBJECT	PERSON	TIMING	PAGE NO
1.	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE	Chairman		-
	To receive any apologies for absence.			
2.	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST	Chairman		7 - 8
	To receive any declarations of interest.			
3.	MINUTES	Chairman		9 - 14
	To confirm the minutes of the meeting held on 20 th April 2021.			
4.	HOUSING UPDATE	Tracy Hendren		Verb al
	To receive an update on housing in RBWM.	Hendren		Repo rt
5.	DASH CHARITY UPDATE	Alison		Verb
	To hear from Alison Bourne, CEO of the Dash Charity.	Bourne		al Repo rt
6.	UPDATE ON SCHOOL INITIATIVES WITH CLIMATE CHANGE	Councillor Stimson/		Verb al
	To receive an update on the project.	Clive Haines		Repo rt
7.	EQUALITY AND DOMESTIC ABUSE UPDATE	Louisa Dean		Verb al
	To receive an update on the equality and domestic abuse work currently being undertaken.			Repo rt
8.	COVID 19 AND VACCINE PROGRAMME UPDATE	Anna Richards		Verb al
	To hear an update on Covid-19 and the vaccine programme in RBWM.			Repo rt
9.	HOMELESS FORUM	Tracy		Verb
	To provide an update on the Homeless and Rough Sleeping Action Plan.	Hendren		al Repo rt
10.	OUTBREAK ENGAGEMENT BOARD UPDATE	Hilary Hall		Verb al

	To hear an update on the work of the Outbreak Engagement Board.		Repo rt
11.	BETTER CARE FUND UPDATE	Lynne Lidster	Verb al
	To hear an update on the Better Care Fund.		Repo rt
12.	FUTURE MEETING DATES	Chairman	-
	Exact dates to be confirmed: October 2021 January 2022 April 2022 July 2022		
·		•	

Agenda Item 2

MEMBERS' GUIDE TO DECLARING INTERESTS IN MEETINGS

Disclosure at Meetings

If a Member has not disclosed an interest in their Register of Interests, they **must make** the declaration of interest at the beginning of the meeting, or as soon as they are aware that they have a DPI or Prejudicial Interest. If a Member has already disclosed the interest in their Register of Interests they are still required to disclose this in the meeting if it relates to the matter being discussed.

A member with a DPI or Prejudicial Interest may make representations at the start of the item but must not take part in the discussion or vote at a meeting. The speaking time allocated for Members to make representations is at the discretion of the Chairman of the meeting. In order to avoid any accusations of taking part in the discussion or vote, after speaking, Members should move away from the panel table to a public area or, if they wish, leave the room. If the interest declared has not been entered on to a Members' Register of Interests, they must notify the Monitoring Officer in writing within the next 28 days following the meeting.

Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (DPIs) (relating to the Member or their partner) include:

- Any employment, office, trade, profession or vocation carried on for profit or gain.
- Any payment or provision of any other financial benefit made in respect of any expenses occurred in carrying out member duties or election expenses.
- Any contract under which goods and services are to be provided/works to be executed which has not been fully discharged.
- Any beneficial interest in land within the area of the relevant authority.
- Any licence to occupy land in the area of the relevant authority for a month or longer.
- Any tenancy where the landlord is the relevant authority, and the tenant is a body in which the relevant person has a beneficial interest.
- Any beneficial interest in securities of a body where:
 - a) that body has a piece of business or land in the area of the relevant authority, and
 - b) either (i) the total nominal value of the securities exceeds £25,000 or one hundredth of the total issued share capital of that body \underline{or} (ii) the total nominal value of the shares of any one class belonging to the relevant person exceeds one hundredth of the total issued share capital of that class.

Any Member who is unsure if their interest falls within any of the above legal definitions should seek advice from the Monitoring Officer in advance of the meeting.

A Member with a DPI should state in the meeting: 'I declare a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest in item x because xxx. As soon as we come to that item, I will leave the room/ move to the public area for the entire duration of the discussion and not take part in the vote.'

Or, if making representations on the item: 'I declare a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest in item x because xxx. As soon as we come to that item, I will make representations, then I will leave the room/ move to the public area for the entire duration of the discussion and not take part in the vote.'

Prejudicial Interests

Any interest which a reasonable, fair minded and informed member of the public would reasonably believe is so significant that it harms or impairs the Member's ability to judge the public interest in the item, i.e. a Member's decision making is influenced by their interest so that they are not able to impartially consider relevant issues.

A Member with a Prejudicial interest should state in the meeting: 'I declare a Prejudicial Interest in item x because xxx. As soon as we come to that item, I will leave the room/ move to the public area for the entire duration of the discussion and not take part in the vote.'

Or, if making representations in the item: 'I declare a Prejudicial Interest in item x because xxx. As soon as we come to that item, I will make representations, then I will leave the room/ move to the public area for the entire duration of the discussion and not take part in the vote.'

Personal interests

Any other connection or association which a member of the public may reasonably think may influence a Member when making a decision on council matters.

Members with a Personal Interest should state at the meeting: 'I wish to declare a Personal Interest in item x because xxx'. As this is a Personal Interest only, I will take part in the discussion and vote on the matter.

5



HEALTH AND WELLBEING BOARD VIRTUAL MEETING - ONLINE ACCESS AT 3.00 PM

20 April 2021

PRESENT: Councillor Stuart Carroll (Chairman), Huw Thomas (Vice-Chairman), Councillor Donna Stimson, Hilary Hall, Kevin McDaniel, Tracy Hendren, Caroline Farrar and Jane Hogg

Also in attendance: Councillor Gurpreet Bhangra, Councillor Maureen Hunt, Councillor Simon Bond, Councillor Gerry Clark, Ceri Evans (Healthwatch WAM), Charlotte Brockman (Mad Millennials) and Catrin Donnelly (Mad Millennials)

Officers: Mark Beeley, Fatima Rehman, Anna Richards, Lynne Lidster, Emma Duncan and Angela Huisman

PART I

247/15 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Coppinger and Tessa Lindfield.

248/15 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

The Chairman declared a personal interest as he worked for a pharmaceutical company, Sanofi Pasteur. Councillor Carroll declared his employment in the interests of full transparency and to highlight that should for any reason during the meeting, or indeed during future meetings, the Health and Wellbeing Board discussed anything directly related to Sanofi Pastuer's business he would abstain from the discussion and leave the room as required. The Chairman also declared another personal interest as he was currently working as a policy advisor on the governments vaccine task force.

249/15 MINUTES

RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY: That the minutes of the meeting held on 19th January 2021 were agreed as a true and accurate record.

250/15 HOUSING UPDATE

Tracy Hendren, Head of Housing and Environmental Health, said that the service was continuing to see an increase in the number of applications made. There were currently 300 live cases, with 150 of those being main duty cases where the individual was starting in temporary accommodation. The main cause of homelessness this month had been domestic abuse. There had been a freeze on evictions in the private rental sector and this would continue until the end of April 2021 when it would be possible for a six month eviction notice to be given again.

On the rough sleeper pathway, there were currently 32 households involved while 8 households had positively moved on in the last week. The alternative giving scheme had been set up and was currently available at six outlets across RBWM where residents could

donate. Regarding temporary accommodation, there were currently 255 households in temporary accommodation across the borough, with 48% being from within the borough. A ten-bed unit had recently been purchased in the borough to help provide more temporary accommodation to those that needed it. Work had also been done with voluntary organisations to help with funding for things like furniture in temporary accommodation if it was needed.

Councillor Clark joined the meeting.

The Chairman asked the proportion of individuals coming through the pathway that had been referred from other organisations, for example the Dash Charity.

Tracy Hendren explained that domestic abuse had been the most common cause of homelessness recently, which was due to lockdown and also the number of private sector options decreasing.

The Chairman said that the work of organisations like the Dash Charity were very important and it was essential that people knew the signs of domestic abuse so that victims could be helped as soon as possible.

Huw Thomas commented on the number of households that were on the pathway and asked how many individuals it was. He asked how many people became homeless each month on average.

Tracy Hendren clarified that it was 32 individuals but the term households was used. The turnover of households through the pathway meant that it was enough to reduce numbers but they had recently started to increase again.

Councillor Stimson asked how many victims there were of domestic abuse.

Tracy Hendren said that there was an average of between 8 and 12 cases each month. Dash provided support to households involved and the authority would provide accommodation if refuge had not already been found.

The Chairman said that the rough sleeper pathway needed to be a fundamental part of the Health and Wellbeing strategy for the borough. He suggested that it would be good to invite a representative from the Dash Charity to the next meeting to share their experiences. The Chairman thanked Tracy Hendren for the update.

ACTION – The Dash Charity to be invited to the next Health and Wellbeing Board meeting in July 2021.

251/15 MAD MILLENNIALS

Charlotte Brockman, Co-Founder of Mad Millennials, and Catrin Donnelly, part of the Leadership Team at Mad Millennials, gave the Board a presentation which provided some background to the organisation and what it was trying to achieve. The main aim of Mad Millennials was to support the millennial generation with their mental health and wellbeing. Mad Millennials offered a peer support scheme and mentoring, while also holding regular monthly meetings where certain themes could be discussed by the group. Informal social events were also offered which could help members to build friendships. Mad Millennials was particularly important due to the impact that loneliness had on many people across the course of the pandemic. The organisation aimed to help take pressure of the NHS and was an easily available access point to mental health services.

The Chairman commented on some of the statistics that had been shown as part of the presentation, which reinforced the importance of young people's mental health. He asked

what some of the key things young people were asking for.

Charlotte Brockman said that it often focussed on money and financial issues. The intensity of social media and how to handle it was also a common problem.

Catrin Donnelly explained that it was important for young people to find a community where other people also had similar interests. In order to do this, people would need to actively put themselves out there which could often be difficult to do. Mad Millennials provided a space where people could share thoughts and ideas while also listening.

Anna Richards, Public Health Consultant, said that there was some links to be made with the Health and Wellbeing strategy which was being considered by the Board in the next agenda item, particularly around social isolation and mental health. She asked how it would be best to engage millennials with their communities going forward, which would help achieve the strategy.

Charlotte Brockman suggested focus groups would be useful in this situation to help with the ideas that had not been thought of, it was important to involve people from all different age groups.

Catrin Donnelly added that Mad Millennials were cautious with the wording that they used. There was a concern from some young people that they did not want to 'use up spaces' which could be used for someone else.

Councillor Stimson explained that having activities and using things like working on gardens or allotments was a good way to get away from the difficulties of everyday life and would also help young people to discuss issues and help solve them.

Charlotte Brockman agreed and said that it was a good idea to help distract young people from their issues and let the conversation flow.

The Chairman thanked Charlotte Brockman and Catrin Donnelly for attending the meeting. It was a critical issue and Mad Millennials was doing some excellent work for young people in the borough.

252/15 HEALTH AND WELLBEING BOARD STRATEGIC FRAMEWORK

Hilary Hall, Executive Director of Adults, Health and Housing, explained that the Board had a statutory duty to agree and approve the Joint Health and Wellbeing strategy. The previous strategy had around twelve priorities and coupled with the challenges of the pandemic it had been decided that going forward the revised strategy would be clearer. The new strategy was based around four key priorities and it was hoped that the priorities would shape the agenda for the Health and Wellbeing Board going forwards. The strategy had been developed within the context of the Frimley Integrated Care System strategy, with this Joint Health and Wellbeing strategy being regarded as the borough's place response to the Frimley strategy. This would help ensure that duplication of work was avoided.

Kevin McDaniel, Director of Children's Services, believed that the themes in the strategy would complement the borough well and could link in effectively with the 'starting well' priority which was ongoing.

RESOLVED UNANIMOUSLY: That the Health and Wellbeing Board noted the report and:

i) Approved the Joint Health and Wellbeing/Place Strategy 2021-2025.

253/15 OUTBREAK ENGAGEMENT BOARD UPDATE

Hilary Hall provided the Board with an update on the work of the Outbreak Engagement Board. The Board had been meeting every two weeks, with alternate meetings held in public. This had been useful to increase engagement and awareness of what the borough was doing to tackle the pandemic, with an item on each agenda dedicated to answering questions from residents which had been submitted in advance of the meeting. The Board usually considered three core strands: the latest local position data, enforcement and compliance activity, and communication and engagement activity. The Communications Team at RBWM had worked incredibly hard over the course of the pandemic to ensure that the right messaging was sent out. An update on the vaccination programme in the borough was also provided at each meeting. Hilary Hall believed that the Board had been working well.

The Chairman, as one of the Board Members, agreed with Hilary Hall and thought that the Outbreak Engagement Board had been an effective meeting. There had also been a good number of public questions at each meeting, which allowed officers to provide confidence to residents. The Chairman underlined the importance of testing and that kits were available for everyone. He thanked the Communications Team for all their work.

Kevin McDaniel and Caroline Farrar left the meeting.

Lynne Lidster joined the meeting.

254/15 LIBRARY TRANSFORMATION STRATEGY

Angela Huisman, Library and Resident Contact Lead, gave the Board a presentation on the Library Transformation Strategy. The library service vision was underpinned by six key strategic priorities:

- Facilitating opportunities for young people to make a positive contribution to society
- Empowering people to be healthy, skilled and independent
- Helping to shape vibrant, strong and resilient communities
- Assisting with economic recovery and aspiration, fulfil potential
- Ensuring well-managed resources were delivering value for the community by the community
- Giving access to trusted information without a commercial or partisan bias

The proposed LTS (Library Transformation Strategy) outlined how the library service would continue to adapt in an agile way to changing circumstances, opportunities, challenges and demands. There was an aim to be clear about the priorities and outcomes for the service, with an understanding of the changing environment in which libraries operated. The strategy also aimed to be creative and realistic around new possibilities and ways of working.

Before lockdown, Maidenhead Library frequently had over 1,000 visits a day for a variety of reasons, including study, community group activities and exercise. The largest demographic was the under 24s, while during lockdown this had changed slightly to those aged between 18-35.

The community library model required one single part-time staff member on site for a limited number of hours per week. This was to facilitate and coordinate the range of activities and support services delivered by volunteers, charities and other organisations while helping residents navigate access to digital and physical information sources and books. It was worth noting that there were significantly more library volunteers than library advisors.

In terms of value for money and contribution to public services, for every £1 efficiently invested in library services, £6.95 was returned to the local economy. The accessibility hour was not proposed to be withdrawn, instead it could be changed from 9-10am to 10-11am.

The proposal sought to retain professional staff on duty for all published opening hours. These staff underwent enhanced DBS checking and also rigorous training in areas such as Safeguarding, Sensory Disability Support, Dash and Domestic Abuse Support and Autism awareness. Volunteers would continue to work alongside staff but would be supervised and managed by a library professional. The main aim was to provide digital and physical support to ensure access for all.

The consultation process would be as follows:

- 1. Consultation closes 30 April
- 2. Public sessions to hear more about proposals
- 3. Review consultation results and any alternative proposals that are suggested
- 4. Present preferred options to Cabinet for final approval
- 5. Implement

The Council had a statutory duty to provide a comprehensive and efficient library service that met the needs of residents. It was important that residents were involved in defining what that was. This was an opportunity for residents, partners and stakeholders to make their views known.

The Chairman commented that it was important the library service had a good digital offering going forward but it was also important to make sure that physical access was still provided.

Councillor Bhangra passed on his thanks to Angela Huisman, it was important to have libraries in the borough as they were significant community assets. There was a campaign to save Boyn Grove library which was important for the local community.

The Chairman encouraged residents to get involved and have their say by responding to the consultation.

255/15 BETTER CARE FUND UPDATE

Lynne Lidster, Head of Commissioning – People, gave an update on the Better Care Fund (BCF). A manager for the BCF had now taken up post in the CCG which meant going forward more detailed updates could be given to the Board. The planning guidance for the BCF for 2021 was published in December 2020, with the Board asked to submit an end of year reconciliation to the Department of Health to confirm that the national minimum standards had been met. This was currently in draft form and would need to be submitted towards the end of May 2021.

The performance indicators for the BCF continued to be monitored by RBWM and CCG, except for the 'delayed transfers' indicator which had been suspended due to the pandemic. The other three indicators were all on target. In terms of finances, the BCF was £13.7 million last year, with £13.6 million being allocated. For 2021/22, the disability allowance would continue at the same level and the CCG contribution would increase by 5.3%. Current estimations suggest that there would be £341,000 which had not yet been allocated to new projects.

256/15 FUTURE MEETING DATES

The Board noted that the next meeting was due to be held in July 2021, with the exact date to be communicated in due course.

The meeting, which began at 3.00 pm, ended at 4.40 pm

CHAIRMAN	
DATE	